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April 7, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing transit service improvements and amending operating routes for September 2004, as specified under K.C.C.8.94.020.  Most changes included in this ordinance are part of two restructuring efforts, one in Southeast Seattle and Tukwila, the other in Southwest Seattle, White Center and Burien.  Other changes relate to the need to add more park-and-ride service in Renton to serve displaced commuters, and to the opening of the new Redondo Heights Park-and-Ride facility.  Changes included in the proposed ordinance would add approximately 3,800 new annual service hours, all of which are needed to support changes to park-and-ride services in the Renton and Redondo Heights areas.

All the proposed service changes are consistent with current Six-Year Plan strategies.  In particular, they are consistent with Strategy S-1, to pursue efficiencies in existing services on major corridors; Strategy S-2, to improve transit on-time performance; Strategy S-3, to create new routes serving established urban and manufacturing/industrial centers and urban areas; and Strategy S-6, to provide more service capacity at newly built or expanded park-and-ride lots.  

Most of the proposed changes are the culmination of two public outreach processes that started last year.  Staff from Transit Division Service Planning and Department of Transportation (DOT) Community Relations worked with community sounding boards established for the Southwest (Ambaum – Delridge) and Southeast (Rainier Valley – Broadway) areas.  The role of the sounding boards has been to advise staff on the public outreach process, attend public outreach events, work with staff to review public comments received during the public outreach process, and comment on potential service change options as they are developed by staff.

Public outreach for the projects was conducted in two phases.  In the first phase, conducted in Fall 2003, multiple public workshops were held in each project area to gather comments and ideas from riders on how transit service could be improved.  As a result of the workshops, staff developed draft service proposals with the assistance of the sounding boards.  The second phase of public outreach was conducted in late January and early February 2004.  In addition to more public workshops, survey responses and comments from over 1,500 people in each project area were considered.  Staff and the sounding boards worked together to review the public comments, and made changes to a number of the original service proposals in response to public input. 

Each of these two project areas was targeted to improve the effectiveness of existing service resources (hours and coaches) operating in the area.  Each project focuses on a core service corridor to receive the predominant project improvement, to make services more attractive and convenient where the most people live and work and will use bus service.  Each proposal involves balancing tradeoffs and changes to existing service while striving to minimize the extent of negative impacts to existing riders.  On the whole, the expected negative impacts are outweighed by the expected benefits of restructured services.  

Ambaum – Delridge Changes

The set of transit service changes associated with the Southwest project primarily affects the Ambaum Boulevard-Delridge Way corridor in West Seattle, White Center, and Burien.  Service changes in this area have been designed to respond to the growth in ridership in the Ambaum-Delridge corridor at a time when no budget resources are planned to be available for new service in the area.

The changes are designed to accomplish the following objectives:

· Attract increased ridership on the services with the highest potential for growth;

· Improve service frequencies in both directions on core service in the Ambaum-Delridge corridor;

· Increase transit capacity in the Ambaum-Delridge corridor;

· Improve transit travel times and schedule reliability;

· Match service levels to current ridership patterns, while minimizing service duplication;

· Remain consistent with the 2004 Transit Division budget.

The proposed changes would affect existing routes 20, 113, 130, 130-Express, 132, 132-Express, 135, 136-Express, 137, 137-Express, and 139.  New Route 120 would replace portions of routes 20, 135, 136, and 136-Express between Burien, White Center, Delridge, and Downtown Seattle.  New Route 125 would replace portions of routes 20 and 135 between Shorewood, White Center, South Seattle Community College, and Downtown Seattle.  Portions of routes 130 and 137 would be discontinued and replaced by consolidated service on new Route 131.  Express service on existing routes 130 and 132 would be renumbered as routes 121 and 122 respectively, and much of the existing midday express service would be discontinued.  Portions of routes 136 and 137 between White Center, Highland Park, SODO, and Downtown Seattle would be discontinued and replaced by consolidated service on new Route 23.  Also included would be other changes to routes 113 and 139.

If these proposals were implemented, Delridge Way Southwest and Ambaum Boulevard Southwest would have more frequent service seven days a week.  For the first time, Route 120 would provide a single route connecting the Ambaum and Delridge corridors with core service operating every 15 minutes or better through a majority of weekday hours, and every 30 minutes during most hours evenings and weekends.  The proposals would discontinue duplicative services along the Ambaum Boulevard corridor.  Services in the Highland Park, Park Lake, and Burien areas would be consolidated to free up resources for service improvements in the Ambaum-Delridge corridor.  If these proposals are adopted, service would be provided more efficiently and effectively.

Rainier Valley – Broadway Changes

The set of transit service changes associated with the Rainier Valley-Broadway project primarily affects transit service along Rainier Avenue South and Broadway Avenue East, between Rainier Beach, Columbia City, Downtown Seattle, First Hill, Capitol Hill, and the University District.  Changes are also proposed for service between Tukwila, Rainier Beach, Seward Park, North Beacon Hill, and Downtown Seattle.  

The changes are designed to accomplish the following objectives:

· Improve transit travel times and schedule reliability of the Route 7;

· Improve service frequencies along the Rainier Avenue-Broadway corridor;

· Reduce service duplication and enhance efficiency;

· Match service levels to current ridership patterns;

· Improve local connections from neighborhoods to the Rainier Avenue-Broadway corridor;

· Make the best use of available resources.

The existing Route 7 remains the highest ridership route in Seattle, but has been one of the worst routes for schedule variability because it travels through multiple areas of traffic congestion.  Delays and the inability of trolley buses to pass one another have led to the frequent occurrence of “bus bunching” along the corridor.  Over the past decade-plus, these problems have contributed to a ridership loss of approximately 40 percent on the northern part of this route, and approximately 12 percent on the southern part.

The proposed changes address Route 7 problems by splitting the route into two shorter routes that would be operated separately during times of highest congestion on weekdays and Saturdays.  New Route 49, serving the northern portion of existing Route 7, would operate between the University District, Capitol Hill, and Downtown Seattle.  The Route 7 would continue to serve the southern portion of the route, and would operate between Rainier Beach, Columbia City, and Downtown Seattle.

The splitting of Route 7 would be supported by reducing and revising service on Route 9, which duplicates most of Route 7 between Rainier Beach, Columbia City, Capitol Hill, and the University District.  Route 9 would be revised to become a two-way, limited-stop weekday express service between Rainier Beach, Columbia City, First Hill, and Capitol Hill.  These changes would be implemented in June 2005 to allow time for completion of revisions to the trolley overhead wire network in Downtown Seattle for Route 7 and proposed Route 49.

Splitting Route 7 into two routes on weekdays and Saturdays would improve Metro Transit’s ability to operate bus service along Rainier Avenue and Broadway with a much more reliable schedule, but some riders would have to transfer in Downtown Seattle to complete their trip.  Revising Route 9 to become a limited-stop express route with two-way and midday service would preserve the unique one-seat ride that this route provides between Rainier Valley and the First Hill and Capitol Hill area.  However, some riders who currently use Route 9 to travel between Rainier Valley and the University District would have to transfer in Downtown Seattle, on Broadway Avenue, or on Rainier Avenue between 23rd Avenue South and Martin Luther King Jr. Way South to complete their trip.  Rebuilding ridership on the Route 7 by improving schedule reliability and evening connections to the University District, and more efficient use of current resources, are the predominant factors favoring the recommended changes.

The set of proposed changes for Rainier Valley-Broadway also includes revisions to routes 

7-Express, 39, 39-Express, and 124.  Route 7-Express would operate a revised express-stop pattern along Rainier Avenue South.  Route 39-Express would be renumbered to become Route 34 to help customers distinguish better between local and express services.  Route 39 local service between Rainier Beach and Southcenter, as well as Route 124 service between Southcenter and Gateway Corporate Center in Tukwila, would be discontinued due to low ridership.  Resources from this change would be reallocated to new Route 126, which would provide new two-way commuter connections during weekday peak hours between Rainier Beach, Tukwila employment areas, and the Tukwila Commuter Rail Station.  Local service on Route 39 would consequently be shortened to operate direct service between Rainier Beach, Seward Park, North Beacon Hill, and Downtown Seattle weekday evenings and Sundays.

Park-and-Ride Service Changes

Additional changes to service are proposed to respond to the relocation of 200 leased park-and-ride spaces in Renton, and the opening of the new Redondo Heights Park-and-Ride at Pacific Highway South and South 276th Street.  In Renton, service on Route 143 will be added in June 2004 on an emergency basis, and will be made permanent by the approval of this ordinance.  

If you have any questions about the proposed changes, please contact Eric Gleason, Manager, Service Development Section, Transit Division, DOT, at (206) 684-1413.

Your timely consideration of this ordinance is requested.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN: Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Darwin Campbell, Acting General Manager, Transit Division, DOT


Eric Gleason, Manager, Service Development Section, Transit Division, DOT

